Fionnuala Lennon

Special Projects and Implementation Manager

Cambridge City Council

The Guildhall

Cambridge CB2 3QJ

6th April 2004

Dear Sir or Madam

CAMBRIDGE CITY PLANNING OBLIGATION STRATEGY 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could amend your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy matters, in order to redirect correspondence to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at Paul.Cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the content of the revised Draft Strategy document itself, the HBF would like to make specific comments in relation to the following matters:

Paragraph 3.5.8 

The text states that “In view of the incremental impact that can be made on community facilities by all new residential development, it is proposed that all new dwelling units are required to mitigate their impact by contributing as follows:…”. A long list of financial costs then follow in respect of different facilities and services. However, no account is taken of existing levels of provision, or of the viability of developments. It is thus contrary to government guidance. Furthermore, the additional administrative burdens that will fall on the L.A. if it seeks to require S.106 Agreements for developments as small as a single dwelling are going to be considerable (assuming that such a requirement can be justified in terms of likely development impact).

The Authority has to always show that a development would generate a specific need, which could not be met by existing facilities, any developer contributions will need to be appropriate in scale. In many instances existing facilities are likely to be able to accommodate the needs of developments of new dwellings. Circular 1/97 (paragraph B14) addresses the matter of contributions towards maintenance and states that it should not normally be sought. The exceptions being for “small areas of open space, recreation facilities, children’s play space, woodland, or landscaping principally of benefit to the development itself rather than the wider public”. This distinction must be drawn in any negotiation for commuted maintenance payments i.e. between amenity provided for the development itself rather than the wider community. The same paragraph of Circular 1/97 also states that maintenance payments should not be required in perpetuity. 

Local Authority Departments will always have their own requirements and wish lists. These cannot all be met. Indeed, on some brownfield sites given remediation costs, none of the requirements might be capable of being met. The Authority has to use a common sense approach, considering each development on its own merits and taking full account of Circular 1/97. The financial calculations set out in the draft Strategy are considered to be in direct conflict with the Paragraph B17 of Circular 1/97. 

“B17. Policies concerning planning obligations in development plans should not be unduly prescriptive but should address land use planning matters first and foremost rather than e.g. funding or other financial matters. Examples of development plan policies which are likely to be unacceptable to the Secretary of State, however, include those which:

i. fail to take account of the advice in this Circular;

ii. seek benefits which are not directly related to a particular development proposal. For example, it could be unacceptable for a local planning authority to seek provision of cycle routes or children's playgrounds in relation to proposals for sheltered housing for the elderly; 

iii. are based on a blanket formulation. This may not take proper account of whether the contribution is fairly and reasonably related to the development proposed. For example, it would be unacceptable to seek to ensure that all housing developments of more than thirty dwellings provide children's play areas since some of them may not be suitable for family homes;

iv. seek contributions to a general fund to be used to finance a number of facilities or a specific facility, unless such facilities would be directly related to individual development proposals;

v. seek from developers the cost of resolving existing problems unless the proposed development would materially exacerbate the situation (see paragraphs B10 and B12 above);

vi. allocate precise costs in advance. It is not feasible for local planning authorities to spell out detailed requirements (such as £X per unit or Y% of overall costs) since it is impossible to know exactly what is involved until an individual development proposal has been made. For similar reasons, it is not acceptable for local planning authorities to seek to secure a percentage of enhanced land (see endnote 3) value;

vii. seek to secure maintenance payments other than in special circumstances (see paragraph B14 above)”.

Paragraph B.18 of Circular 1/97 is also of relevance.

“B18. Local planning authorities should also bear in mind that development plan policies do not provide a guarantee that attempts to secure extra planning benefits will always be successful: whether obligations are sought, negotiated or offered, their relevance to a planning decision will always depend on the circumstances of the individual application”.

Paragraph 3.5.11 

This states that “as many of the projects listed below will be delivered in partnership with community groups and the voluntary sector, detailed assessments will be carried out on proposals for funding individual projects by the Community Development department before determining the extent of planning obligation contribution to be provided.

• a new community centre for Petersfield;

• childcare facilities and support for families close to the city centre;

• a city centre youth venue;

• a replacement pavilion on King George V recreation ground in Trumpington;

• refurbishment of Arbury and East Barnwell community centres; and

• refurbishment of Castle Street Methodist Church for community use

• a new community hall in Chesterton;

• a replacement Dec youth bus;

• the provision of a minibus to support work children and young people;

• the youth and community centre on Brown’s Field; and

• improvements to provision for young people in Abbey Ward”.

HBF would refer to its earlier comments above in respect of paragraph 3.5.8, which remain pertinent. Furthermore, it would point out that it is not the role or responsibility of other Council Departments or Services to determine S.106 requirements. These are the responsibility of the Planning Department to determine in relation to the precise nature and scale of individual planning proposals, and their likely specific impacts.  

Paragraph 5.2
Paragraph 5.2 specifies that “the applicant should notify the planning case officer of the solicitor they intend to use for the completion of the planning obligation as soon as possible and get their solicitor to complete and submit an undertaking to pay legal costs as 

• The applicant will be required to cover the City Council’s legal costs relating

to the planning obligation”.

The HBF would query whether it is appropriate for applicants to be automatically required to pay the Council’s legal costs for preparing legal agreements, particularly when they might not know the in advance the extent of these. Furthermore, given that S.106 Agreements form part of the Council’s planning function, and it could be argued, therefore, that the Authority’s costs should already be being covered by planning application fees.

APPENDIX A

APPENDIX A - LIST OF OPEN SPACE PROJECTS PROPOSED FOR POTENTIAL  FUNDING FROM PLANNING OBLIGATION CONTRIBUTIONS 2004/2005 (categorised by type and area of city) provides a long list  of proposed leisure facilities and costs. Again, it is unclear whether the funding levels sought directly relate to the impact of proposed new residential developments, or whether they seek to address existing city-wide deficiencies in leisure provision. 
Summary

The HBF is concerned that the draft Strategy is extremely good at defining precise financial sums being sought by the L.A. from planning obligations, but completely ignores all the cumulative impacts that will follow in terms of overall site viability. The draft Strategy does not comply with government guidance in relation to this matter, or to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 1/97.  Given Cambridge’s location within one of the major growth-areas, there is a significant danger that the cumulative impact of the long set of planning gain requirements has the potential to significantly impact on future housing supply figures. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

A paper copy of this will follow in the post.

Yours faithfully

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner

Enc.
